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                            Highnam Parish Council
       Lassington Oak                                  Highnam ~ Linton ~ Over ~ Lassington

Minutes of a Meeting of  Highnam Parish Council
held in The Old School on Tuesday 8th November 2011 at 7.30pm.

Present: Councillors M Heenan (Chairman), D Davies, D Nelson, Y Watkins, W Davis, M Leigh, M McGillion and I Bateman

In Attendance: Cllr P Awford (Glos County Council), Mrs J Rosam (Clerk) and member of the public Mrs J Storey.
Public Forum: a maximum of 15 minutes will be allowed for questions and comments from members of the public.

Items raised included the Community Pay-back Scheme and the proposed bus shelter, item 7.

1. Apologies for Absence

None.
2. Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting held on 11 October 2011.

The minutes were received and signed by the Chairman as an accurate record.
3. Members of the Council are invited to declare any interest they may have in the business set 
out below.


None.
4. County Councillor’s Report 

Cllr Awford reported that there is to be a reduction in the number of councillors and that his 
current ward would include 4 new parishes.  There is to be an announcement on the 
restructuring of the library service.  Pressure is being put on the Highways Agency to reduce 
the closure time of the A4109 during the proposed works. There is no money available for 
the junction to be made two way and there would be survey of the local road networks to 
assess 
traffic congestion. He said he would continue to push for maintenance work to be 
carried out on the cycle track and he agreed to report a sunken man-hole cover on 
the 
B4215.
5. District Councillor’s Report 

Cllr Davies’ report on the Joint Core Strategy is attached to these minutes.  


He also reported the new system is driven by the need for growth and that part of the 
strategy is that there must be housing in rural areas.  Cllr Davies is in favour of affordable 
and elderly housing.  He explained that neighbourhood plans that are compliant with the 
JCS can be drawn up by a group who then liaise with the parish and borough before holding 
a referendum.  Cllr Bateman asked if consideration would be given to health aspects of the 
development; the NHS has been asked for their opinion.  Cllr McGillion asked about 
flooding concerns.  Local Enterprise Partnership Plans have money available to deal with 
these issues.


A request had been made to replace a street sign at Farthing Croft, Cllr Davies agreed to 
investigate.

6. Clerk’s Report
· It was agreed to change the date of the April 2012 meeting from 10th to 17th to avoid Easter holidays.  The Annual Parish Meeting was confirmed for Thursday 29th March 2012.

· Cycle Track - Sustrans are to contact the legal Department at Gloucestershire CC.
· The Clerk had sprayed the weeds on the new path.

· An email had been received from Andy Folliard, churchwarden, concerning the signing of a permissive path through the churchyard.  However, Council expressed concern that a footpath around the cricket pitch had been diverted and asked the Clerk to find out when this had occurred.

· A new non-emergency number for the police was noted – now 101 instead of 0845 090 1234.

· The village signs have been delayed and the deposit cheque is out of date.

· The Clerk reminded Council about the 100 Club which had raised the money the new chairs.

· There is to be a police meeting on 25th November to discuss problems at Highnam Woods’ car park.  Cllr Heenan will attend and Cllr Davies agreed to attend as a Borough Council representative.

· An invitation had been received to attend a ‘social networking’ training day.  It was felt that it was not necessary for the Clerk to attend.

· Dates of training days for councillors were notified.
7.
Grounds – to consider the installation of a bus shelter, bus stop hard standing and the 
planting of bulbs.

Following a request from a member of the public it was agreed to install some hard standing 
by the bus stop near to the post office, outside 4 Maidenhall. Funds were available in the 
budget to install a bus shelter on the opposite side of the road, outside 3 and 9 Maidenhall so 
this was also agreed.  
The Clerk was asked to write to the residents concerned to obtain 
their agreement.  Resident Mrs Storey had offered to plant bulbs and it was agreed to accept 
her offer and reimburse her the cost.

To consider the installation of goal ends at the recreation ground 


The installation of goal ends was debated, taking into consideration possible objections from 
local residents.  Cllr McGillion proposed that fund raising for the project should continue 
and it was agreed unanimously.  


Phil Taylor, Chairman FC Highnam, had contacted Cllr Davies concerning grant money for 
the football club’s proposed 
new club house.  Cllr Heenan suggested that the Rural 
Community Council’s Accelerator Project would be helpful and agreed to make enquiries.  
A suggestion had been made that the Parish Council could reclaim the VAT on the 
project.  However, the Clerk strongly advised Council that it should not follow this 
route since the project did not belong to the Council.

8.
Highways 

Nothing to report.

9.  
Community Centre Trust report 


Cllr Y Watkins reported that the AGM of the Trust is on 10th November and that the new 
chairs had been delivered.
11.
Planning 

11/01087/FUL  Mrs T Symonds, Smith Cottage Barn, Two Mile Lane, Highnam, Extension 
to form garden room (resubmission of 11/00550/FUL)

Additional planning application circulated after the agenda:


11/01153/FUL Mr M Wood, The Old Bakery, Two Mile Lane, Highnam, Erection of a 
detached garage.

No objection to either application, all in favour.


Noted that the application at 11 Blacksmiths Ground had been refused.

12.
Finance 

To consider a recommendation from the Finance & Scrutiny committee that the precept for 
2012 – 2013 remains at £37,500.


It was proposed by Cllr Heenan that the precept should remain at £37,500, all in favour.

Invoices for payment:
	
RBS Premium a/c
	Cheque
	Power
	 

	08/11/2011
	GAPTC - Clerk's networking
	1083
	16
	£15.00

	28/11/2011
	Mrs J A Rosam - salary
	s/o
	17
	£374.05

	 
	
	
	
	£389.05

	Recreation Ground Project

	08/11/2011
	Jobs 4 U - playground maintenance
	49
	13
	£175.06




Additional invoices:

	08/11/2011
	Guy Shankster - grounds
	1084
	4
	£116.50

	08/11/2011
	HCCT–room hire/septic tank emptying
	1085
	19/15
	£165.00




All agreed.


Bank reconciliation 
	RBS Account

	Balance at 26/09/2011
	£21,033.96
	Payments Nov 2011
	£670.55

	Payments Oct 2011
	£987.61
	Restricted funds
	£23,553.63

	Receipts Oct 2011
	£18,799.00
	Operating balance
	£14,621.17

	Balance at 28/10/2011
	£38,845.35
	
	 

	Recreation Ground Project

	Balance at 23/09/2011
	£4,291.37
	
	 

	Payments Nov 2011
	£175.06
	
	 

	Interest
	£0.37
	Operating balance
	£4,116.68


13.
Residual items.  


Cllr McGillion is to meet with Greenfields to discuss issues at the playground.


Cllrs Heenan and Leigh had attended the address given by the Asst. Chief Constable.  It was 
noted that with reorganisation more officers would be available in the Forest of Dean.  Cllr 
Leigh felt that response time would be better from the Forest rather than from Gloucester.

The meeting closed at 9.05pm.
Next Meeting: Tuesday 10th January 2012
Signed________________________________________________   Date ____________________

Cllr D Davies – Report on the Joint Core Strategy.

The National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) is now out.  On 26th October 2011 Tewkesbury BC confirmed for the consultation the first of the JCS documents, between Cheltenham, Gloucester and TBC.  This is called the Preferred Options Strategy and when confirmed for consultation by the other two authorities will be put out for public consultation as a joint document from mid December until mid February 2012.

Responses will then be used to inform the preferred options document to be published for further consultation in the summer 2012.  The final version of the JCS is submitted to the Secretary of State for independent examination in autumn 2012.

The item likely to raise most interest in the JCS is the section concerned with development in the Joint area – where, because of the lack of development capacity in the urban authorities, TBC has a duty to co-operate with adjoining neighbours in order to achieve coherent planning between our three authorities.  It is fair to point out that TBC will be the recipient of a higher number of dwellings than either of the other two authorities and this will not doubt cause some discussion in those areas most impacted, which will generally be close to Gloucester and Cheltenham.

Parish responses will be welcomed by the JCS team from December 2011.  I am sure there will be many questions and observations on the approach taken and the number of dwellings, shown as being needed under the strategy.  The object of consultation is indeed meant to be a meaningful exercise where there may need to changes in the approach, in the light of public representations.

In the meantime I am happy to answer any questions and if I am not sure of my answer I will seek and authoritative response.  
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